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BF-9: PROPOSED BUDGET FOR FISCAL YEAR 2002 FOR THE
COUNTY OF MAUl
(C.C. Nos.
99-305, 00-140, 00-222, 01-25, 01-26, 01-47 and 01-70,
and three MISC.
Comm unicat ions)

CHAIR HOKAMA: .. .(gavel). "
Okay. The Council's Committee on Budget and
Finance will come to order. It is five after six. At this time the
Chair recognize
our member from Upcountry Charmaine Tavares to do the introd
uctions tonight.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you, Chair. This is our
Chair Riki Hokama,
Chair of the Budget Committee, Budget and Finance Committee.
And let's see, if
we start on the far, that side, uh, Robert Carroll, Councilmember
from the Hana
side, East Maui; and we have Alan Arakawa from the Kahului
area; Jo Anne
Johnson from West Maui; then Riki, you met him; and Dane Kane
from Wailuku
area; Mike Molina from Makawao, Paia, Haiku; and I'm from this
area over here
going down the hill. And also we have from our staff, our Analy
st Tamara Koller,
and Car... Karean is our secretary, and this is Michele Yoshimura,
the important
lady. She's the budget lady from the Administration.
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So I want to thank you all for being here and on with the show!
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much, Charmaine.
First of all we, uh, the Council would like to thank all of you for making the ... our
first district meeting look quite successful with your presence here this evening.
We have some simple ground rules. You basically have three minutes to present
your thoughts to us. You may have an additional minute if you need to
conclude. And if you're very long winded, once everyone has a chance to speak,
then you will have another opportunity to give your concluding remarks.
This is basically for us to listen to you. So we're here to, uh, uh, we're very open
to what your thoughts are regarding the budget proposed by Mayor Apana. And
we'll try and take it by groupings so that pretty much when the Boys and Girls
Club come up, they'll come up as a group and when those who wanna support
maybe MEO's programs, we can come up one after another.
This evening we're going to start with a person who came very early and
assisted ... assisted us in setting up is Mr. Bob Johnson. So Bob if you'd please
come forward and if everyone, when you come to the microphone, please state
your name for the record so that we can have an accurate accounting of...

. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..

MR. JOHNSON: I'm Bob Johnson, representing MEO and the Pukalani Pensioners.
want to thank you for taking your time to come here, each of you. ... (Ms. Koller
adjusting microphone)... That's better. I'd like to thank each of you for taking
your time in order to be here. And also I'd like to thank you for the past
experience that we've had with your support, because our busses are running
and our services are going fine and, uh, so we thank you for your past support,
and we're asking for your support to continue.
I'm president of the Pukalani Pensioners. We have 69 seniors and they're
scattered from Makawao, Kokomo and ... and the edge of Kula. Now, MEO has
requested several items and each of them are very important now because they
support ... they're asking for support of all their programs. The most important, of
course, is transportation. We need the busses, the bus service and you helped
us last year in order to buy a new bus and the busses are
and the
island of Molokai is getting some new busses. But we have the Headstart
Program, the Community Services Program, the Youth Bank and the MEO
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Microenterprise. So we're caught along with the population explos
ion, which is
asking another, little heavier demand on our services, but was
... appreciate your
support, your continued support. Thank you. Thank you all. Bye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Johnson. Any questions
for Mr. Bob Johnson?
Seeing none, thank you very much. At this time, we'd like to call
up Colin ... Mr.
Hanlon and why don't you bring all those that would like to speak
on Boys and
Girls Club of Maui.
Paus e while Mr. Hanlo n appro aches the podiu m.
MR. HANLON: What I propose to do is have the ... the girls
all line up, all the youth
come up and talk, and then Shawnee, our unit director, and then
I'll speak last.
... (pause) ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Give us your name first, Shealen.
MISS UAIWA: State my name.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MISS UAIWA: Okay. Aloha. My name is Shealen Uaiwa or you
can call me Tita. I've
been a member for the Boys and Girls Club for two and a half years.
The reason
why I go to the club is because it keeps me out of trouble, it gives
me a place to
go when I'm bored, and also every Wednesdays we go to the
beach for an
activity. On Saturdays we do CWO -that means Community
Work Day. If we
participate for the CWO, we get rewarded. My biggest award
was getting
nominated and winning the Governor's Ki. .. Kilohana Award. My
prize I get for
winning is to miss a day of school and eat lunch with the
Governor in his
mansion. Since the first day I ever went to the club, I felt comfo
rtable because
the staff were awesome and all the people around me were nice.
I thank you for
your support through all the pa .. .those past years, and I hope you
still support us
in the future. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
MISS OAVELYNN FREITAS: Aloha. My name is Oavelynn Freita
s. I'm 13 years old. I
go to the Boys and Girls Club of Maui - Upcountry because there
are a lot of
activities and stuff to do. It also gives me a place to go when I am
bored. When I
get there it is fun because I get to see my friends and all the
nice staff. I am
president of the Tiki Torch Club and it is fun. I like the club becau
se it is safe for
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everybody and everybody is like family. I just wanted to say thank you for
supporting us and hope you will support us in the future. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MISS DARNEL FREITAS: Hi. My name is Darnel Freitas and I am 11 years old and I
go to the Boy ... the Boys and Girls Club of Maui. I've been a member for one
year. I like the club because of the Girls Club, playing pool and Power Hour.
Power Hour helps me with my homework. Thank you for your support in the
past, and please support us in the future. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MISS. AKANA: Hi. My name is Megan Akana and I have been with the Boys and Girls
Club offor eight months and I am 12 years old. I like going to the club because it
keeps me out of trouble and gives me somewhere to go when I'm bored. I also
like when we get to play games like foosball, ping-pong and pool. I also like the
staff because they treat us all equal. Thank you for supporting us in the past,
and I hope you will continue to support ... support us in the future. Thank you for
your time. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MISS. REZENTES: Hi. My name is Jodie Rezentes and I am ten years old. I've been
going to the Boys and Girls Club of Maui for one year. I have ... we have fun
games like pool, bumper pool, ping-pong, foosball and computer
games ... computer games. We have a snack shop that sell...we sell candy and
soda. The staff there are very friendly and I feel protected by them. The Boys
and Girls Club is safe place to go 'cause there is no trouble to get into. I'd like to
say thank you for supporting us in the past, and we hope you will support us in
the future. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Pause while Ms. Kukaua approaches the podium.
MS. KUKAUA: Good evening, Council members. My name is Shawnee Kukaua. I'm
the unit director for the Boys and Girls Club of Maui - Upcountry. I'm here this
evening to thank you for all the support the Council has given us in the past.
With your support, our program has flourished, serving an average of 126
members per day and boosting our membership to 285 youth, which brings our
monthly dances no ... dance numbers to an average to about 450 kids.
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Since joining the Boys and Girls Club movement, our club has been able to
provide national programs such as Tiki Torch Club for youth between the ages of
9 and 13 and Keystone Club for the ... youth between 14 and 17. These clubs
provide a chance for youth to take part in a political process which enhances
leadership and mentoring roles. Power Hour is another national program that
provides club members homework help and tutoring assistance. The Fitness
Authority Challenge, from up ... sponsored by Sports Authority, provides club
members to ... a chance to compete nationally with other clubs and coming soon
is the national Nike Sports Program. This project targets all members with an
emphasis on girls and their participation in sports and leadership roles.
With your present support, we are able to provide these programs to all our
members who are eagle ... who are eager to try something new. They're
especially excited to compete in activities and programs that promote
nationable ... national recognition.
In closing, I'd like to thank the Council for supporting us in the past and ask for
future support. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. HANLON: My name is Colin Hanlon. I'm the executive director for the Boys and
Girls Club of Maui, and I'd like to start by saying our membership Upcountry, at
the Upcountry site, is 62 percent boys and 38 percent girls. And I know we an
overwhelming amount of girls today and our... our girls just seem to be much
braver when it comes to stuff like this. We had ... we had five boys that told me
early this morning that they'd be definitely here and they chickened out, so.
For the last four months we've been running four of the County youth centers
under the entity of the Boys and Girls Club of MauL At the Upcountry site we've
seen much growth. Shawnee mentioned the numbers from 108 to 126 per day
for our... our average attendance, and our membership has grown by about 84
youth and with will finish the year over 400 members at the Upcountry site.
I wanted to talk about, uh, mostly I'd like to talk about-about two years ago we
got cut 10 percent across the board, all ... all the nonprofits. And 1... I ... I'd like to-I
know the Mayor said in his ... in his budget that he was going to be putting
money ... more money, back into the Youth Center part. And I don't...1 couldn't
see in his budget the exact breakdown for the Youth Center part-it was just in
the Human Concerns part, so I'm not sure what that was and that's a question I
have for you-what exactly is the increase in that...in that amount?
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But I will be putting in for these budgets to be back up to that level. So at the
Upcountry site we will be asking for an increase. And that increase will
immediately go back into the staffing that we lost. A couple of years ago we lost,
at each of the three sites we were running-that equated into a part-time position
or a full-time position being cut to a part-time position at all sites. And we've had
a formula that has stayed real true to ... to ... to, uh, really true which is, if you add a
position that's you're, uh, you're, uh, your daily average goes up by 20 youth.
And if you cut a position, your ... your daily average goes down 20 youth because
it's not the building and it's really not the programs, although they're real
important-it's the people that the kids attach to when they come in. If they
have, uh, if there's enough staff there where that 20 kids can feel like they have
an adult to go to and that...that's getting enough attention, they're going to be
there. So that's what that money is being put back in for is, urn, part-time staff
position and a part-time youth position, which would be a senior in high schoolthey'd come in and do like 13 or 14 hours a week to have add peer involvement.
Shawnee talked about the added programs and the enhanced programs that we
have really just started and are taking off. But I would like to talk about the
training that the Boys and Girls Club has afforded us-all full-time staff went to
Oahu for program basics training for Boys and Girls Club. Kelly Pearson
our... the ... our... our director of personnel went to a ... a safety, a child safety and a
project learn training. Myself, I was afforded to go three trainings on the
mainland and the Boys and Girls Club paid for two of those. And we've also had
an increase in funding, uh, $50,000 through the Bureau of Justice pass-through
money for the Boys and Girls Club last fiscal, which we gotta finish spending by
June, and after that we have another ... (pause) ... so, please, uh, we ... we do have
an increase in ... in our budget but it's ... it's well needed and I hope you fund it.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for Mr. Hanlon? Uh ... hold on there,
Colin. And just for your information, Mayor Apana is proposing a $1.18 million
appropriation for youth centers.
MS. YOSHIMURA: ... (inaudible) ...
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: If. .. the ... the question, I know, Colin, because I know
we suffer from the same thing at the West Maui site too. Mainly your problem
is .. .is principally though the funding for the positions. Is that correct? You know,
to really do the support programs and the support that you really need from the
staff level? That's principally the area you're looking in or you're looking for any
other, you know, like in ... in materials or... ?
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MR. HANLON: Um ... it did ... iL.we are, um, when we come to the County, we mostly try
to stay insurance first and ... and salary and payroll benefits. Um ... that's ... that's
the real "meat and potatoes" what we come to the County for.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
MR. HANLON: And ... and just basically electricity, you know, building needs. But we do
fundraise for all the program staff, office supplies, stuff like that we ... we ...
mostly ...
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MR. HANLON: ... we mostly in the past done. Done that, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Did ... were they also able to resolve the issue with the
insurance, where we were going to have to put insurance on the buildings?
MR. HANLON: That's, uh, that's another concern I have and I ... and ... and I ... thanks for
bringing it up 'cause, thanks for loading that question for me. Um, obviously,
we ... we have not got the vandalism insurance on the buildings yet, but nor do we
have any lease agreements on any of our buildings. And it's not like we have a
year-to-year situation 'cause I went into the files and since the new building
Upcountry was built, we have not had a lease. The new building in Haiku, no
lease; West Maui, 1... 1 asked Priscilla for a copy of the lease and ... and I don't
know ...that's real dangerous-I mean, it's real dangerous for the County to be
running it that way without leases, um, without lease agreements.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. And ... and I did have an opportunity to speak
with our new risk manager and he did state that there should be no vandalism
and mal...malicious mischief that's required or... or building insurance on the part
of any nonprofit who is going to be renting our facilities. So, he just totally, you
know, supported what we have proposed, which was not having any of those
costs borne by the nonprofits 'cause ultimately I know that we would-you know,
let's say the youth centers would have to bear that and then you would come to
us, the County, for more money to pay for the insurance. So we are working on
that.
MR. HANLON: Most maintenance, we take of with the ... we have a grant with
Mau ... Maui Hotel Association with the Charity Walk. We get about $4 to $6,000
from them at each site, and that's mostly been where that money from the
maintenance comes. Any major maintenance is obviously to the County, like the
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roof, uh, replacement or something like that. But we've always just taken it out
of.. .out of program money and paid for the repairs.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Well, we'll work on the leases. Thanks so much.
MR. HANLON: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Any other questions for Mr. Hanlon? Seeing
none, thank you very much. Next will be Mr. Jim Crowe and all those wishing to
talk regarding the Youth Bank Program.
Pause while Mr. Crowe approaches the podium.

MR. CROWE: Thanks. Thanks for this opportunity. I'm here with Bessie King and
Hilario Franco. They'll be saying a couple of words.
First of all, let me say that 1. .. 1 support the Mayor's budget as a whole. It comes
across to a citizen as a really positive, upbeat budget. But I'm here to talk about
MEO Youth Bank and especially the Americorps portion-that's the domestic
Peace Corps for college-age youth. We're going to the GRC asking for
$39,700-but listen what the Administration and MEO can do for some college
kids on Maui, together. That 39,000 is going to bring in from the Federal
Government $192,000 in direct cash and scholarship money for the college-age
youth that get into this program. Hundred and ninety two thousand-the 39 is a
matching, as you know about the Federal Government needs to have the local
community match some it to ... to show that the local community appreciates the
programs. So, uh, that...with that in mind, Bessie King will come up first and to
speak for herself about Americorps and then Hilario.
Pause while Ms. King approaches the podium.

MS. KING: Aloha. My name is Bessie King and I'm here to voice my support for the
con ... continued funding of MEO's programs for the youth, as well as the
programs for the entire community.
You could say that I am one of their success stories. I became involved with
MEO's Americorps Program in 1999. I pledged to do 900 hours of environmental
work around Maui, my tradeoff being a scholarship for school of more than
$2,000. Little did I know that I would get so much more out of this program.
Working with field crews from the Nature Conservancy and Haleakala National
Park, I gained tremendous amounts of knowledge about the unique ecosystems
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of MauL I learned why it is so important to protect our watersheds and the
resources they harbor. My mentors taught me about the world around me. I
traveled to areas such as Kapunakea and Waikamoi Preserves and the Kipahulu
Biological Reserve. I built fences; removed alien plants; learned the importance
of feral animal control; I did research; lead volunteer groups; replanted native
plants; and received training. I received training in CPR; First Aid; First
Responder; helicopter operations; wild-land fire fighting; herbicide application;
global positioning systems and several computer programs. Not only did I enjoy
my work, but I received all these programs along with it.
I finished my 900 hours with Americorps and was immediately offered a
temporary position in Resources Management at Haleakala National Park. After
that position ended, I was then offered a permanent full-time position at the park.
I would not have had the knowledge or skills to obtain that job before my
experience with Americorps. And I am also a student at MCC utilizing that
scholarship.
With so few programs available for the youth of Maui County, MEO's Youth Bank
is desperately needed. The staff at MEO is very dedicated to the youth and
should be applauded for their amazing efforts. I would like to ask for your
continued support of the program. Without it, I would not have the job of my
dreams. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Bessie. Any questions for Ms. King? Seeing
none, thank you, Bessie. Hilario.
MR. FRANCO: Hello. My name is Hilario Franco. I live up at the Haleakala National
Park in the dormitories in the Resource Management headquarters. Please
excuse me, I'm not used to speaking in front of large groups.
(?): ... (inaudible )...
I started working with MEO Youth Bank, Americorps, since Oct..the early
October of last year, and I've currently se ... served approximately 950 hours of
my time, of which is ... l'm on the full-time position-the full-time volunteer position
in which I have to complete 1700 hours. So, I guess, 1. .. I'm about 60 percent
done. And once I complete my hours, I'll receive a $4,800 scholarship to go to
school. And I'd like to go to MCC. I did attend college in 1998 for a small
amount of time, but I wasn't able to continue because I come from a low-income
background and I had to drop out of school and go to work. However, this
Americorps Program will allow me, once I complete my ... my hours, to go to
school full-time and go to school which is really what I want to do. And I'd like
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to ... l'd like to learn, I'd like to ... like to-it's hard for me to explain. I don't know if
any of you have been in a position like that, where you want to do something, like
go to school and you cannot because of, you know, the position that you're in
and you want to get out of it. Well, Americorps has done that for me and is doing
that for me. And I hope to see you guys, maybe next year around MCC. Thank
you very much. Bye-bye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for Mr. Franco?
MR. CROWE: I have a little ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Crowe.
MR. CROWE: ... Iittle clarification. I sa ... 1 said I liked the Mayor's budget as a whole,
and I want to clarify that the MEO Youth Bank Job Preparedness is a high school
program. We are 210 youth in that program. And for that program, there is a line
item in the Mayor's budget for $100,000. So that's one of the programs. The
Americorps is the one we're talking about today where we get this huge amount
of money coming in from the Federal Government. So I just wanted to clarify
that. Thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Questions for ... Mis ... Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
Youth Bank?

Are there any other programs under the Ma ... MEO

MR. CROWE: No .... There are, uh ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Just the two?
MR. CROWE: ... and those two we do have-like the Department of Hawaiian Home
Lands, which is funded from DHHL, and then we have the Kamalama Program
which is the farm worker youth poverty-level farm-worker youth, and we find them
mostly in Hana. We're working there. And what the Administration and ... and
MEO can do together for these youth is this-the Kamalama youth are a very
narrow target; they're poverty-level farm-worker youth-that's only very few. And
the DHHL is just one small geographical group of young people. But we have
lots of kids from all. .. everywhere coming in to us saying, we want to get into this,
we want to get into this, we want to get into the program. So the ... the County
funding will be like keystone-when you build an arch, the keystone holds it all
together. The County funding will allow us to serve all of the youth that are
coming in to us. Most of you know Duke. He has people coming to his house;
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he has parents knocking on his door; calling him up; and seeing him in the
store-get my youth into your program. So we're going to be able to do that if all
this comes through. So please consider us. Thanks.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Jim, how were you able to do that last year ...
MR. CROWE: We ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: .. .fund the Americorps Program?
MR. CROWE: The Americorps, we received 25,000 is a, uh, as a ... the matching grant.
And then we went elsewhere. We're also in ... this year, the matching grant is
actually about 64,000. And we're writing also to the Hawaii Community
Foundation, places like that for the rest of the money.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So where did the 25,000 come from?
MR. CROWE: That was GRC.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: And that was through the youth programs or how did
you get...?
MR. CROWE: Um, okay, 1... 1see your question.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah.
MR. CROWE: We received for Americorps through GRC, $25,000 as a matching grant.
Last year, we only received 25,000 for the high school age Job Preparedness
Program and we didn't serve kids. We stopped ... we went as far as we could with
that money and just stopped that program. So it's ... it's not really operating now
and we're ... we're firing to go to start up again July 1, when we can.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. Thank you.
MR. CROWE: Okay. Thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Anyone else for Mr. Crowe? Thank you very much, Jim. And
for those out there wondering what GRC, that's the Grant Review Committee.
Okay. Next, this evening we have Ms. Betty De Lima and following Betty will be
Wanda McMaster.
Pause while Ms. De Lima approaches the podium.
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MS. DE LIMA: Good evening, Council members and all those here in attendance. My
name is Betty De Lima and I re ... represent the Kula Seniors and the Nutrition
Programs, the ARP and the Camelia Club. As president of the Camelia Club,
first of all, I would like to thank the Council for all the previous support given to
MEO in the past and would like to ask your continued support of MEO's the ... in
funding of transportation and all the programs sponsored by MEO. Without MEO
many seniors would be stuck at home, not able to attend the lunch programs, the
different club meetings here in Kula, or go shopping or to keep their doctor's
appointments. Please continue to fund this worthy organization that touches so
many people. I have one question. Why can't the MEO funding for the programs
be automatically placed in the budget since they are so essential to the lifestyle
of Maui's population? In that way, if it was an automatic placing in the budget,
maybe the seniors wouldn't have to come and, uh, testify, and, um, you know,
we're not used to ... to talking in front on a mic. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. You do quite well though, Betty.
MS. DE LIMA: That's ... that's the Portuguese blood .... (Iaughter) ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any questions for Ms. Williams ... De Lima, Betty De Lima? If not,
thank you very much, Betty. Wanda McMaster. And following Wanda this
evening will be Elaine Yamashita.
MS. MCMASTER: Aloha. Uh, you have, uh, copies of my, uh, testimony and I'll stick to
the text pretty much otherwise I'll probably go way over three minutes, so .
... (chuckle) ...
I'm Wanda McMaster. I'm more than 12 years old. I've worked with Maui
County's families and early childhood and social service agencies on Maui for
about 30 years. I recently re ... retired from Maui Community College and while I
was at the college, I coordinated the program in human services and taught
courses in several related fields, including early childhood and adult development
and social service classes and self worth. And I've worked with many agencies
that work with families and young children. Currently I am on the board of the
Maui Chapter of the Young Hawaii Association for the Education of Young
Children. I'm also on the Maui Good Beg ... Good Beginnings ... Maui County Good
Beginnings Council and have been a member of that through ... since it started.
And that is the primary reason that I'm here tonight although, I must say, I have a
lot of aloha for the ... the programs that have already been spoken to tonight and
applaud the bravery of the young people who ... who were here to support them.
That's really good they're starting so young in their lives.
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I'm also working with Terry Lock on the Maui County Accreditation Mentor
Project. Also worked with Terry at Maui Community College, where she was my
colleague for some years. As I said in here ... in my letter, we know what a special
place this is, and I don't have to tell you what a beautiful setting that we all live in.
My experience in the time that I have lived here is that it's much more than
physical beauty that makes this very special place to live. And people that have
been on the Council in the past and those of you that are new to ... to the Council,
I assume will, you know, follow in the same vein-have helped to make this a
special place by supporting programs that really take a look at the quality of life.
In particular, although I'm becoming increasingly interested in senior programs
... (chuckle) ... , as I being to participate in that part of the life span as well-one of
the things that I am convinced of through my work is that, you know, that the
early beginnings of children and their families are very important and represent a
great deal of prevention. We don't have to pick up the pieces if we help families
to get a good start. And so that's why I'm supporting the position that Terry Lock
is now in. It's a County-level. .. becoming a regular permanent position as a part
of the Department of Housing and Human Services and also ask that you support
the line item included in the budget for support of her part-time resource team.
They've been doing a ... a tremendous job on ... on Maui forwarding the cause of
early childhood education. And because of everything that, um, they have
supported learning, and that through you, we've gotten a lot of support. We're
the envy of our colleagues throughout the State. We're the only place that has
this kind of County support, and when I go to national meetings, I hear the same
thing-you're doing what in that little spot in the Pacific? And it's, you know,
because of the kind of support that we've got. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you Wanda. Any questions for McMaster? Seeing none,
thank you very much for coming this evening. Elaine Yamashita.
MS. DE LIMA: I know this is out of line, but then ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Betty.
MS. DE LIMA: ... (inaudible) ... I'd like to acknowledge our seniors. Seniors will you
stand? ... (the senior members in the audience stand to be recognized) ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, thank you .... (applause) ...
MS. DE LIMA: Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Betty. Thank you for coming.
MS. DE LIMA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Elaine.
MS. YAMASHITA: Aloha, Council members. My name is Elaine Yamashita, and I've
been an early childhood advocate for over 20 years. I started as a preschool
director/teacher in 1978, and I currently teach early childhood education courses
and coordinate the Human Services Program after she retired. ... (chuckle) ...
And I also cord ... coordinate the partnership between MCC and MEO Headstart
on campus. And I've been active in the Hawaii Association for Education of
Young Children at both the Maui Chapter and State board levels.
I've really ... l've witnessed the wonderful support that Maui County has given
early childhood education. This support was demonstrated by Maui being the
first and still the only County to fund an Early Childhood Resource Coordinator
position-and that was in 1990-and that funding has continued.
This
commitment was acknowledge by HAEYC's State Board at one of it's celebratory
dinners in Honolulu. I want to thank you all for consistently supporting early
childhood education and care in our County. Our colleagues in other counties
are very envious-I mean for real-of the support that Maui County Council and
the Mayor have demonstrated over all these years.
I would specifically like to ask you to support the line item for the Early Childhood
Resource Coordinator in the budget. The current cur ...the current coordinator,
Terry Lock, and her team have brought over a million dollars to the County over
the last five years to benefit the County's young children and families. And we
would be the first County to not only fund the position through grants, but would
again demonstrate commitment to these critical early years by committing to an
actual permanent position under the Department of Housing and Human
Concerns.
Terry and her team are recognized statewide in the early childhood community
for their vision, hard work and commitment to Maui County's young children and
families. Through this team, an Accreditation Mentor Project that saw the
number of accredited programs in Maui County grow from-I think I'm inaccurate
here-I think it was actually four programs to 14 over three years has become an
inspiration that will go statewide through HAEYC. The County Child Care
Subsidy Project, providing financial assistance for child care to working families,
has funded at least 72 children since 1997. Terry and her team are involved in
other initiatives, such as Ready Set Go that is reaching those who care for
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relative's children who receive state DHS Child Care Connection funding. Terry
and her team coordinate and attend really a zillion meetings and they enable
effective networking throughout the County. So, please, again, demonstrate the
wonderful commitment Maui County has provided to young children and families
by making the Early Childhood Resource Coordinator and the resource team
permanent positions. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for Elaine this evening? Seeing none,
thank you very much. Next person will be Linda Holt. Is Linda here? And
following Linda will be Susan Guille.
MS. HOLT: Good evening. I'm here tonight to speak and encourage you to maintain
your funding support of the Maui Arts and Cultural Center, and I'm speaking as a
teacher of special needs children.
I want to start with a tale of the people of Thailand, who long ago were being
marauded by people from other countries. And they had a golden Buddha,
which, if you can pretend that this is it ... (showing shaped gold colored paper) ...
I'm holding in my hand. ... (chuckle) ... And to protect that Buddha, they covered
it in mud. This is just pretend mUd .... (showing dark brown covered paper over
gold "object")... They covered it in mud so it looked like a clay statue. And over
time the people who did that were gone, they moved away, some died and
the ... this little ugly little mud statue was put into storage. And one night, a night
watchman happened to notice it-a little gleam coming from the back of this clay
statue so he investigated, scratched away a bit. ... (peeling away the dark brown
colored paper)... And what he revealed was this beautiful, priceless golden
statue inside.
The reason I like that story is because I think that my students are like that
Buddha. And I think that they're encased in the circumstances of their lives
many times, and I'd like to put a face on the kinds of children that the Culture and
Arts Center touches. And that per... I'm going to call this boy Charlie-that's not
his real name, but I don't think I would like to share his real name.
I've taken many staff development courses at the center. But this past year,
they've got one that is so powerful that it has changed the way I teach, and it has
changed the way my children learn. It's called the Arts of s ... the Art of Standards
Project. And, urn, this little boy, Charlie ... (chuckle) ... , he ... he came in with so
much clay packed on him-he had been beaten with tree branches by his
stepfather; he had been removed from his family; he talks to himself; he sits
under the table babbling; he laughs out loud for no reason for laughing; and he
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rolls around on the floor. And when we were coming to the day of our
assessment task, I said, Charlie-I...I had thought about not letting him be part of
it because they were filming-and I said, Charlie, you were born with a special
gift, you have the give of an artist and the things that you have painted are
beautiful even though you've thrown every single one of them in the trash. And
as I said that, I started to peel away a little bit of the clay, and I said, I'm not going
to give up on you and I will not let you give up on yourself. And so he sat there
and he went through the assessment task and I saw him hating his picture, but I
saw him controlling his impulse. And when it was all over and everyone was
done, I said, I know you wanted to throw that thing in the trash, but you didn't,
and I'm so proud of you, and you can come back do it all over again at recess.
And he did and he threw it in the trash. And now I pulled it out and I said, this is
absolutely beautiful, and may I have it. He said, yes.
I took it to Washington, D.C., to the Kennedy Center where 250 people
considered this piece of art from the standpoint of collaborative assessment, and
two people bid on that painting. And when I came back, I asked him for
permission to sell that painting and he said, I'll sell it for one cent. And the kids
found out a doctor wanted to buy it, and they said, shoots, sell it for $20 .
.. .(Iaughter) ... And I said, well, he's a teacher doctor, not a medical doctor, so he
said, okay, ten. So he sold he sold his painting .... (Iaughter) ...
If you multiply this little Charlie by the thousands of children whose lives are
affected by the Maui Arts and Cultural Center, you've saved money in the long
run 'cause maybe we'll peel away enough of this ... (peeling away the brown
colored paper) ... , that Charlie won't end up under the ground or in jail like so
many of our other children have. So, I'll stop there 'cause you have my
testimony in writing, but I wanted to share my feelings on how ... how much I love
that center and what it's done for me and my children. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Holt. Any questions for Linda Holt this evening?
Seeing none, we thank you very much for sharing. Next person will be someone
who we've seen quite often.
MS. GUILLE: Oh, yes, the "Testimony Queen." ... (Iaughter) ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good evening, Susan.
MS. GUILLE: Good evening. Welcome, Budget Chair Hokama and Maui County
Council members. I'm Susan Guille from the Tom Morrow Equestrian Arena and
I'm accompanied tonight by some of our board members and volunteers. I,
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unfortunately, have regrets from 20 of 'em who are on spring break on the
mainland, so, um, otherwise, I would have had my crowd with me tonight. But,
the last place that I thought we would be tonight, is testifying in front on you .
... (chuckle) ... And, unfortunately, about ten days ago-I'm sure you all received
my letter-we were thrown an obstacle from the Parks Department. The final
cost came in for the arena project, and it's $50,000 over budget, and they told us
the grant that we have which does expire June 30th , uh, we will not be able to
access it unless we have additional funding. So we've been thrown another
obstacle and I'm here tonight to ask you to help us make our dream come true.
We are so close but so far away.
It has been the most frustrating exercise that I think we've all gone through. We
have worked so hard. I did a summary tonight for you based on the letter last
week and there's few pieces of information in there that I didn't really share when
I did the letter. And one of those is that we, as volunteers, have gone out and
gotten $200,000 worth of donations and volunteer time to make the arena
become a reality. The part of the arena that is going out to bid is something that
is beyond our scope-it's heavy equipment work, engineer work, it's the bases,
the foundation for the arena and it's also the equipment that needs to go with
that. We have been-the men that are involved with us have been going out and
cutting kiawe wood on the weekends. We now have over 120 kiawe posts
that..Jor the arena. We've had generous donations from the community-Maui
Lani, for instance, that has a lot of kiawe trees, they've allowed us to go down
there and do that; Wailuku Agribusiness has donated sand; we have trucking
donated; we have so many things donated but we still have this big piece of the
puzzle to put together.
And, um, one of the things I attached to your, uh, the handout tonight is a little
letter from ... a newsletter that two little girls do in the horse community. And I got
the biggest kick out of it because I didn't know they did this. I just got this in the
mail the other day. And they talk about the Tom Morrow Equestrian Arena and
how excited they are that this new arena is going to built in our community and
that we'll have a place for shows and they'll be places for our family and we can
have loads of fun with your family and friends. And I just though that really tells
you the nature of what we're trying to do here because we don't have a facility
and they're so many kids that want to ride and cannot ride, and they don't have a
place to go and show their talents off. So, once again, I'm here saying, please
help us get through this obstacle that we're at right now.
We cut the budget to bare bones. We did a lot of work on it. A lot of things were
taken out of the budget and we've gone out and gotten donations or we're going
to do volunteer labor on it. And I just don't think we can go to much lower. I think
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the ... the mistake we made was we've been testifying for the money for five years
and we didn't increase the amount and everything has gone up the last five years
in cost. So now all ... all of a sudden we get this budget and it's over budget. So,
that's kinda where we're at and I'm here again tonight being ... (tape change) ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you Susan, though we ... we appreciate your perseverance.
Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah. Sue, just for clarification.
50,000 but your request in the written testimony is 75.

You asked for

MR. GUILLE: Right. What we're ... what...one of the things that was in the original first
phase was a parking area to bring the trailers and everything in. And when we
were cutting the budget down to bare bones, we ... we realized we were going
over budget so we took that out. But, I decided maybe we should try and ask for
that because it's such a critical part of the project. The entrance to that area
comes down Ka ... Kapii [sic] Place, which is a residential subdivision and that's
where the gate is, and it's a quagmire, right there where you come off the paved
road into the arena area. It's something that we're going to have to deal with and
the best way to deal with it is to pave it, because we're going to be tracking a lot
of mud in ... onto that road that goes through that subdivision for num .. .for starters.
And because it is a rainy area, if we don't put gravel down, we're going to totally
trash the area, and we're not going to be able to get vehicles in there. That
forces us to park in the front of the park and ride our horses through the parkwe don't want to do that. We would prefer to have our own parking area for
trailers. People that are spectators could certainly park and walk that, but we
don't want to take horses through the park. We actually want to fence across
there so, you know, livestock does not go into the park. And, you know, we were
just like, oh, brother, what are we going to do, so that's why I'm asking for the
additional funding. It was part of the first phase when we did the plan, and as we
ran over budget we started cutting things out, but it would be really nice to have
that so we ... so the ... there's integrity in the area-we don't trash it out.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So, you're asking for 50 or 75?
MS. GUILLE: Seventy five .... (Iaughter) ...
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay. Thank you.
MS. GUILLE: We're 50 over budget, but ... (chuckle) ... from .. .from what we cut, but
we're asking for an additional 25 so we can put the parking in. And 1. .. 1did do a
simpler, um, figures for you. So I broke it all down by donations, equipment and
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what goes out to bid to the contractors. And I will tell you that I, before I did all
this, I did go to contractors and try and get this projected donated. Everyone is
so busy right now it's not something that they're interested in doing. We are
trying really hard, when it does go out for bid, that they take into consideration
that we do, uh, we are a nonprofit and we're working with a grant so we can try
and get our costs down and possibly, we will. We are ready to go out to bid, but
Parks is reluctant be ... to let us start accessing the funds without additional
funding, so. So thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Arakawa, are you done?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Sue. Is the ... is the item underneath the Parks
CIP budget? Is it in the grant?
MS. GUILLE: Urn.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: ... In the form of a grant under Parks?
MS. GUILLE: Um .. .it's in the Parks Department but it's ... 1don't believe it's in the CIP, I
think it was a line item grant for this prob .. .for this project.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: But it's underneath the Parks?
MS. GUILLE: It's underneath Parks and it's ... it was only good for one year, and it's due
to expire on June 30 th •..
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
MS. GUILLE: ... and trying desperately to try and encumber these funds.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
MS. GUILLE: I don't want to lose 'em after all this. And we're ... we're ready to go. We
have our grant application is in; I've just finished filling out the ... the lease
agreement to send to Housing and Human Concerns; we have our insurance in
place; we have our maintenance and management agreement that Park's has
agreed to-I mean, everything is in place. We're ... we are ready to go. We're
ready to go out to bid.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Will we be able to make it in enough time before the
money is expired?
MS. GUILLE: I believe so, because ... because we've submitted everything.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
MS. GUILLE: All we have to do is sign the ... the grant documents and that will
encumber the funds ...
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
MS. GUILLE: ... even though we haven't started construction.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Yeah. And I'd also like to thank you and Dar
very much for the sign at the 4th Marine Division to tell people to keep off the ...
MS. GUILLE: I hope it's ...
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: ... the little circular drive area.
MS. GUILLE: ... 1hope it's working ... 1hope it's working, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. Actually you were thanked by somebody who
requested it, and the Parks Department and really appreciated it.
MS. GUILLE: Okay. Great.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you.
MS. GUILLE: Good. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions for Susan? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Hi, Susan. One quick question. What other members of
the private sector have offered to help you with this additional 75,000 that you
need besides the contractors? Anyone else has come up to offer you help?
MS. GUILLE: Well, the thing is is that there's .. .the numbers that are in there, some of
them are ... are really fixed like the equipment that we have to bring in, the ... the
bucking shoes and the rope boxes and gates. That's the ... that's a fixed item and,
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unfortunately, there's no one in Hawaii that provides that. We've actually going
to have to get that from the mainland. So, as we went through the budget, there
were ... there's .... we ... we donated and volunteered as much as we possibly felt we
could. And the other numbers that are in there are things that are just beyond
the scope and most...most of the money is really going to go to the, urn, out to
bid for the contractor to do the site preparation, the grading, the base
preparation, the drainage. And, urn, like I said, 1... 1 already approached them in
January before we even started this to see what they would donate. Now, I'm
working 'em for giving us the best price possible. So that's where we're at. And,
you know, we are really bound by County procurement procedures, so we're
really in a hard spot 'cause we can only deal with A ... A-contractors. If we were
owner-builders, there are small people in the community that have heavy
equipment that could come in and do this, but because we have to abide by
County procurement procedures we're really dictated who we can deal with and
there's not that many people in that league. There aren't that many contractors
in that league that have the heavy equipment to do what we want, so it's really
difficult. We're working with a very small arena-excuse the pun-but of people
... (chuckle) ... , so, urn, yeah, that's kind of wha ... where we're at. And certainly
we're continuing to work on getting donations, so.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you.
MS. GUILLE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any ... any further questions.
introduce the rest of your board ...

If not, Susan, why don't you

MS. GUILLE: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... that's here this evening.
MS. GUILLE: Daren, stand up. We have tonight Daren O'Connor, and Daren has a
daughter who rides and she rides herself. And she's very involved with our
Hawaii State Dressage Society and she actually runs the youth programs. So
she does a lot of fun things for the kids, and they're very much looking forward to
doing events up there because we don't have a home for the Hawaii State
Dressage Society.
I have also Susan Rubenstein, whose the president of the Maui Horse Show
Association. Maui Horse Show Association encompasses Western, English,
jumping, dressage and gymkhana, and none of those groups have a home
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either. So, once again, we have another... another group that doesn't have any
place to go for their events.
And we have Chris Perry. And Chris is a member of the community who just
wants a place to ride her horse, and she's a competitor and dressage as well.
Then I have Dharma Feldman, whose been my right arm. She runs my E-mail
network and everything else, and she's been in the project from the very
beginning and has been a great asset. And Dharma is a member of the
community that rides and she enjoys just riding out in ... in country, in nature.
And then we also have Margo Rogers, and Margo also is a member of the
community that likes to enjoy riding horses and dressage as well.
Some of the people that aren't here tonight, because they're on the mainland
during Spring Break, represent...we have the 4-H, we have Pony Club, um, we
have the Na Keiki O'Paniolo Rodeo group, we have the All Girls Rodeo
Association. So we have many ... most of the groups that are going to be using
the facility are youth groups. And what we're hoping to do because we got our
nonprofit status, is to do grant writing so we can provide additional programs for
the youth at the facility. So we're looking forward to it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Susan. Ladies, thank you very much for
making your presence known this evening. Thank you.
MS. GUILLE: Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, if there's no objections, I have one request from our
seniors and that's to let Ms. Rita Silva speak earlier. Any ob ...
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS:
Kane, Molina, Tavares, Chair Hokama.

Arakawa, Carroll, Johnson,

CHAIR HOKAMA: No objections. Thank you very much.
come and share us with your thoughts this evening.

Rita if you would please

MS. SILVA: I want to thank the Maui County Council for funding Kaunoa, where I
receive transportation to go to medical appointments. They need more funding.
If you check with the Office on Aging, you'll find that there's a big gap between
those that are served and those who are eligible. I also want to thank the County
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Council for funding MEO. I go shopping twice a week and get my errands done,
pay taxes and various other errands. The Ala Hou Program has made it possible
for me to go out on Saturdays and twice a month to church. It needs more
money. If you know what it's like to be disabled and not be a driver, well that
gives you some idea. They need more money and, in general, I think if... if
transportation is to be increased on Maui, that since MEO has the trained drivers,
they have the equipment and the system, I think the money should be given to
them. And who better know ... who ... who knows better what it's like to be without
transportation than those who are using MEO services.
I want to thank the County Council for putting in an additional stop sign by
Komodas in Makawao, but I really think from watching the drivers that some of
them don't know when to go and when not to. And in addition, I think it is much
safe to have a high-tech traffic light at the Makawao intersection. It will save lives
and it will save people from being disabled and frightened.
Olinda Road, uh, when it was designed, was probably fine for it's time, but as it is
now, it's like a trail. There are people who like to ride horses there, there are
bike tours and there are people who just want to walk. And, uh, Olinda Road is
not safe for that without some improvements. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for Ms. Silva this evening? If not, thank
you very much, Rita. Thank you, seniors, for coming this evening. We
appreciate your presence here. Thank you. Thank you Betty.... (senior citizens
exit building) ...
Okay. Members, the next person we have this evening is Coleen Ashworth. And
following Coleen will be Elliot M. Krash.
MS. ASHWORTH: Good evening. I'm Coleen Ashworth. I'm a special education
teacher at Makawao A Headstart. It's a Department of Education/MEO inclusion
program there-it's a collaboration. And, uh, I have to tell you, the classroom is
the most beautiful classroom that I've worked in in my 25 years of teaching. The
playground, the classroom, and even the bathroom facilities are just perfect for
preschoolers. So I personally thank you for creating that...that building.
I have, uh, you have copies of three letters from parents that were not able to
come here tonight. They asked me to read them to you and let you know that
they're home with their little children.
Dear Maui County Council Members. My name is Kalei Coelho, and I would like
to thank everyone who made it possible for MEO Headstart to thrive into the
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fascinating learning center it is and their continued support this past year.
Without their kind hearts and most needed funding, my daughter would not be
the same happy child she is today.
My daughter, Kaua, was born with a disability called Attention Deficit
Hyperactivity Disorder which doesn't let her sit still or concentrate for more than a
few minutes at a time. Because of this handicap, her learning was very minimal
despite our daily routines at home until she began preschool.
Kaua now attends Headstart in Makawao and is part of the inclusion program
with the DOE. It enables special needs children, such as herself, to be in a
classroom with their peers of different learning abilities and allows help and
special services to be given to those who need. Kaua was an only child who
didn't have many chances to be around others her own age. Now she enjoys
playing outside, coloring and painting, and pretending with others what she once
did alone. She has learned so much from her friends like how to act and what to
do just by mimicking and following along with them Thanks to Headstart, Kaua,
with a little medication, is learning to focus, concentrate and be a part of the
group for longer periods of time. She sings at circle time, listens to stories, sits
down for meals, and is learning to follow directions-just to name a few. Our
family has seen such a dramatic change in Kaua these past months. Because of
Headstart, she speaks more clearly and others are now able to understand her,
she is toilet trained, and now is very independent and no longer has problems
with being separated from her parents.
MEO Headstart has given my daughter a positive attitude towards school and
learning and has provided a wonderful little stepping stone to ease her into the
transition to kindergarten. We are very grateful now how Headstart has helped
and touched our family in so many different ways-beyond our imaginations.
Kaua greets everyday ecstatic when her bus arrives with her friends, and when
she returns home, I know she had a great day because of the big smile that
radiates from her little face and the songs she sings to us.
I, as a parent, know that there is nothing more important and precious than
seeing your child truly happy and the warmth and happiness it can bring to the
whole family.
I'm asking for your support to help bring many more Upcountry families the kind
of joy and elation MEO Headstart has brought to ours.
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Thank you again for your time, for reading my letter, and for the countless
opportunities you have given my daughter Kaua and her friends. Sincerely, Kalei
Coelho.
And do I have time for another one?
Marcia Wilmore-Aroyan.

I have two more.

Uh, this is from

Dear Members of the Maui Council Budget Hearings. I apologize for not being
able to thank you in person for support .. .for supporting the MEO Headstart
Program as well as the MEO Transportation Department. It is important that you
are aware of how vital these programs and departments are to so many children.
My son is in Makawao A Headstart and is flourishing in school. He's receiving
speech therapy, which has helped him tremendously in the last seven months.
He is now an active participant in school and playground activities. Prior to the
MEO program, he was angry and frustrated because he could not properly
communicate his feelings and thoughts. Today, he's ready for kindergarten
emotionally as well as intellectually. I really cannot say enough about the
teachers, the aides, the advocates, the speech therapists, as well as the program
itself. Without them he and I would be at a loss right now.
Preschool is now, more than ever, an important element in a child's life. It
prepares and sets the stage for the many years of school to come. It helps
children realize that school can be a fun and positive environment. The kids that
are confused and behind from the beginning tend to never catch up and are the
ones who can never appreciate what school is all about. These children
desperately need the services that MEO programs have to ... to offer.
Please continue to fund the MEO Headstart, after school and summer programs
and bus transportation. Please, for the sake of our keiki-they are our future.
Respectfully yours, Marcia.
Do I have time? I do?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Go ahead, Coleen. I'll let you finish up.
MS. ASHWORTH: Okay. Thank you. This is from Ariana's mom.
Aloha, County Council. Thank you for the opportunity you gave me to work while
my daughter was able to play and learn along with friends and wonderful
teachers.
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Thanks to the MEO Headstart Program, I was able to work and grow. Thanks to
the MEO Headstart Program, my daughter is more than ready to start
kindergarten. Thanks to the summer program you offer. These allow me to work
while she is well taken care of as well as learning by play and activities. All of the
services can make a wonderful difference for many families. Thanks for helping
us grow.
And I have a fourth one from a mother that had to leave, uh, to get back. Do I
have time to read a fourth one? You don't have a copy of the fourth.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Go ahead, Coleen.
MS. ASHWORTH: Thank you.
Dear Council members. Thank you for your support of the MEO Headstart
Program. This program has really helped our family. I have been able to work
and pay the bills. My daughter had a slight speech defect that has now been
tremendously corrected.
The Headstart Programs provides help for families in many ways. There are
nutritional meals handout, there is training for anger management, discipline, and
communication skills. The program has an ongoing reading program that keeps
the parents involved with their children. Please continue to support MEO
Headstart. Thank you, Rob ... Roberta Pestana.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Any questions for Coleen Ashworth. If not, thank
you for taking the time to present those testimonies.
MS. KRASH:
Good evening, Chairman Akana ... Hokama, and members of the
Committee. And thank you for letting us hear the rest of the letters. The
testimony you've heard tonight is so ... so inspiring and ... and ... and ... and so
heartwarming. 1. .. 1don't envy you having to set priorities and make choices and
make decisions because I know you'll be hearing this in every community you go
to.
My name is Elliott Krash. I'm here tonight for the Kula Community Association,
and you have from me a handout which highlights some of the items that have
been on our list of budget requests for several years. And I'm not going to go
through this one-by-one. Instead, what I'm going to do, is highlight several items
in the proposed budget from the initiatives from the executive summary session,
and I'm going to indicate how they relate to our concerns and state our positions
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on some of these items. Given that...if I have time, I hope to touch on planning,
heath/safety issues, transportation/traffic issues, and environment/refuse.
Number one priority with the community association and also with our Upcountry
group of... affiliation of Upcountry groups, Mauka planning has been on the front
burner. It...as you know, we've had a recent forum on this co-sponsored by
Mauka and KCA. We've had follow-ups, small group meetings among ourselves
and with some of you. We're developing talking points and position papers. Our
recent February newsletter, we included a questionnaire for the citizens in our zip
code 96790 and a number of comments that we got back from people expressed
a lot of concern about planning issues-the relationship between planning,
development and water-no surprise there.
And, you'll notice also, on the handout that I've given you, that we make
references to the Upcountry plan. We always have that with us here. I'm saying
that and I don't have tonight, but Steve has it for us-our... our Upcountry
document. It's like the Bible that we keep at our... all of our meetings. So, given
that this is an important item for us, we we're delighted to see that in the
proposed budget there is an item called Smart Growth Planning Initiatives and
that there is a position for long-range planning that's going to look at carrying
capacity, infrastructure needs, and development impacts and that...that's a big
concern up here. And this especially addresses our Upcountry water concerns
as I just mentioned.
We also would support that, uh, position that's in there for the GIS Analyst. We
found that this capability has proven critical in getting another one of our projects
off the ground and that's the Kula Readdressing Project. And I'll get to that now
as I talk about safety and health issues which is another area of concern.
The KCA has had a number of items over the past several years, hi-profile, hipriority safety and health issues. The 24-hour ambulance service and, I know,
we're struggling along, but I appreciate the help of many people in this room on
that and we'll keep working on it. Another one of the safety/health issues that
has been on our list has been this Kula Street Readdressing Project, and now
thanks to the Mayor's task force, thanks for GIS and GPS capabilities, thanks to
groups that were represented here tonight-community voices Upcountry-we've
been able to get that off the ground and going and it's not on the list you have
before you tonight.
Another one of our safety issues is that we want to have our Community Police
Officer position back. And we want to thank you or thank the Police Department

- 28-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

March 27, 2001

for the recent recruitment efforts. We're appreciative of that and hoping that as
that pans out, we'll get our position back.
And, we ... we've also had a recent Kula Community Association meeting on
disaster preparedness, and I noticed that in the budget there is a Public Safety
Initiative section and, specifically there, we would be very supportive of the
hazard mitigation effort because that was a concern expressed by the board and
by the members who attended that program where we heard from
representatives of Red Cross and Civil Preparedness Office and Fire Prevention
Office.
The third issue I'd like to address or the third area is transportation and traffic.
And, as you know, in the past, when we have distributed questionnaires and
surveys to our citizens, most frequently when transportation issues came up, it
was road resurfacing, and road improvements, and road maintenance. Now, of
course, we're hearing traffic, traffic, traffic. Even our Upcountry people up here
are confronted with this problem. The surveys that we've done in the past have
hit on such roads as Pulehu and Kimo, um, and, uh, other roads in the County,
but minor projects. But as you know from the recent turnout that we had at the,
uh, Transportation Advisory Committee up in Pukalani, we had about 50 ... 80
people, not the turnout you had down country, but quite a few for .. .for this area.
And as you know also, there's been great interest in the Kihei/Upcountry
highway. So traffic and transportation issues are important up here and you saw
lot of the citizens here tonight also speaking in favor of MEO, which our small
groups in KCA that have begin developing a position paper on transportation that
mention we need to continue supporting MEO.
We would support in the proposed budget the Traffic Mitigation Initiatives and
specifically the two million dollars that's identified for the Transportation Advisory
Committee's recommendations. And I think a few of those that have been
suggested include the Emergency Response Team, and quick-fix coning and the
re-striping and light coordination and peak-hour traffic officer assignment, traffic
reduction suggestions-all these are things that we feel would be very helpful
and that some of our group and many people of the Transportation Advisory
Committee mentioned.
We also support the money that's in the CIP section of the budget for the Pulehu
Road improvements and for the other resurfacing Upcountry projects.
Last environment, if I have time Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
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MS. KRASH: Environment and refuse. And I've put these together because in both
cases they deal with protection and maintenance of the environment. And as
you notice on the vision statement that's on the top of our... our letterhead, that
open space, agriculture and rural atmosphere are priorities for this community.
And, again, we see that come up when we do our community surveys, we hear it
in meetings and in board meeting, of course. And, in fact, our February general
program, general meeting program, the topic was alien species and we also had
a ... a native plant display and there were about 90 people here on a week night at
our community meeting, which was a wonderful turnout. Now, there were
several other topics on the agenda, but many people stayed right through to the
very end to hear every one of the speakers on the alien species.
And we've also had board presentations and taken positions regarding the
recycling program that was proposed several years ago. So with that, we would
support the environmental enhancement and refuse collection initiatives that are
proposed in the budget, specifically the CIP money for the Maui Nui Botanical
Garden that is looking at propagation and native species and reforestation
projects. We'd also, of course, support the CIP money for bikeways. I'm not
sure specifically what bikeways are proposed, but in the next few months, we're
going to be doing a program at one of our general meetings on the bikeways.
Sugio will be back. She'll be continuing to testify-he ... you all, that will be your
next topic. And we'll be looking at money Upcountry bikeways, and we
specifically want to request that we look at that and I know that that will be part of
the long-range planning as we move ahead. Thank you all.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for Elliott? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Hi, Elliott. Just to let you know, regarding traffic, uh,
myself and Charmaine and, uh, we were up at the, uh, and also Dain and Jo
Anne, we were up recently for the King K School Appreciation Day for kids and
we noticed a lot of speeding along Kula Highway. So we ... 1 submitted a letter on
behalf of Charmaine and the rest of the Committee members to the Police
Department to get a patrol officer out there at...at. .. at the very minimum of maybe
once to twice a week at least just to heighten people's awareness of the traffic
situation. So we're hoping that the police can respond soon ...
MS. KRASH: Great.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: ... to address that issue.
MS. KRASH: We appreciate that. Thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: I know Dick had mentioned that concern to me, so.
MS. KRASH: Yes, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Just to let you know.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Any other questions for ... okay, if not, thank you
very much for presenting the views of the KCA this evening. Mr. Jeff Baldwin.
Pause while Mr. Baldwin approaches the podium.

MR. BALDWIN: Good evening, Chairman Hokama and, uh, fellow Council members.
My name is Jeff Baldwin. I'm representing the Valley Isle Timing Association.
We operate the drag strip. ... We've been operating for slightly over 38 years on
Maui here. We are 501 C3 nonprofit organization. We promote motor sports .
.. .(pause while microphone being adjusted) ... Thanks. Sure. I guess I should be
more adept at mechanical things, maybe. ... (Iaughter)... Thank you. We
promote motor sports and good sportsmanship, safety, and we provide a great
outlet for our Maui residents.
The park is currently used by ourselves, where we hold our drag racing on the
third weekend of each month. Additional users are the RC Modelers, the Maui
Motocross Racers, the Maui Go-Karters and the stock car racers. So there's ... a
very broad group of people using that area right now. Recently, a local high
school also used our drag strip to test their solar-powered car that they had built
as a class project. This is very exciting to our organization as a developing
technology, and we will continue to support activities like this. There are many
more users wanting to participate in ... at...at that facility in ... in other things as well.
Currently we have users meetings in the Kihei area to coordinate usage of the
park with all the different users so that we don't step on each other's toes and
we're good neighbors and promote good sportsmanship in between.
We also recently established a scholarship program with the Automotive
Department at MCC, where we sponsor a student for that. We have started
recently working with the DARE Program in the Police Department and we're
very excited about continuing to, uh, uh, help their cause out as we see that as a
very ... a very good cause, and I think we're going to have a sign very soon up at
our drag strip that we are sponsoring them, for a change. This is just another
further outreach to Maui's youth for a good, clean, wholesome thing to do.
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On an aver... average night at the racetrack, we get about 2,000 spectators. So
there are a lot of people who ... who do go there. We look forward to continue
working with the County Parks Department and to bring the County Fair to this
location also, which we believe is a very good location for the County Fair.
Uh, what we could really use right now is grid power. Currently all the of the
users have to generate large amounts of electricity. By best estimate, our own
main generator is at least 27 years old, and we spend a lot of time fixing our
generator instead of running our racetrack. As an NHRA sanctioned track, we
are frequently visited by tourists who are very enthusiastic about our track.
Our track has the highest safety rating by national standards, so we have a very,
very good facility. Safety is a major concern for us and we will continue to teach
this as a cornerstone of what we do. We want...we want the racers out on the
track and not on the street, and very often people speeding by King Kekaulike
High School-where I live very close, I know exactly what you're talking aboutthese are the kinds of people that we would much prefer to have on the
racetrack. And my experience with street racers, in general, is that once we get
them to the racetrack and show them the safety procedures and ... and rules and
the ... the general good camaraderie and sportsmanship that they very frequently,
uh, shift, uh, very ... very much to the organized racing and, uh, become much
more responsible drivers-much more of the type that you would want to
encounter on the road, instead of some guy going a hundred miles and hour past
you. We ... we would rather have them be on the racetrack.
The Mayor is currently, uh, proposed some finances to study this area and we're
very enthusiastic about this, and we want to continue with whatever support we
can provide to the County and help in any way that we can. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Baldwin. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Hi. Thank you for being here. Has your association
written a response to that letter that was, uh, the letter to the editor regarding
how could we, as a Council and County, give you folks $85,000 to resurface .
... (inaudible) ... You didn't see that letter?
MR. BALDWIN: Uh, I was informed about that letter and I believe there was response
written ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay.
MR. BALDWIN: ... bya member. ..
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay.
MR. BALDWIN: ... who we have this evening here. I would like to see ... 1didn't see that
letter personally but, uh ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Umm. It..it was a couple days ago, I think that was.
And I think probably somebody else will be writing a response to it. I think it's
also not been pointed out that that's also where the Police Department practices.
MR. BALDWIN: Yes. That's true ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah.
MR. BALDWIN: ... the Police Department does their safety training ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Right.
MR. BALDWIN: .. .for their drivers there at night.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah ..
MR. BALDWIN: I used to also participate ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MR. BALDWIN: ... with the aikido group, where we used the teach the police ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Right. Right.
MR. BALDWIN: ... other safety things too.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Right. 1...1 know that I can ... if I share with your
personally, 1... 1 have a concern that money that is used by your organization
that's provided by the County is one thing, then for you folks to turn around and
give a scholarship to somebody else-I mean to a child or to whoever-I'm sure
a scholarship is great, but it's like shouldn't you look at, perhaps, putting
something back into the County if the County is giving you grants in order to
resurface your areas, then it would seem like-I know that before you used to
pay a percentage of your gr... of your gate to the County and that was done away
with. And I think you guys either pay a flat rate or don't pay at all off of your, uh,
as part of your lease agreement.
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MR. BALDWIN: l'm ... l'm not sure of those details.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah. Yeah. I think they did away with it a few .. .few
years ago. But it was to try to make it easier for your organization to conduct the
activities that you wanted to do. So, we haven't really discussed this as a
Council, but I think that might be one of the areas we have some concern where
you're using, coming to the County for funds to do stuff and ... and then turn
around and, you know, fund a scholarship which is a great program, but I think
for us people who are, you know, might be getting the wrong idea about well, we
can just ask the County for money and then we can give scholarships too-that
kind of thing. But I look forward to seeing that letter of response in the
newspaper, and I think, uh, I don't know if it already had gone in-has it gone in
already?
MR. KROM: ... (inaudible) ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Did you mention the Police Department training in it?
MR. KROM: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. Great. It think that's great.
MR. KROM: ... (inaudible) ... also the that fact that it's not a private organization.
That's ... there are several ... (inaudible) ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Right. Okay. Thank you.
MR. KROM: ... (inaudible) ...
MR. BALDWIN: We ... we certainly want to have a ... a good face with the public and
the ... that scholarship is a ... it's a ... small on the monetary scale. It's to promote
outstanding mechanical. ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MR. BALDWIN: ... things and ... (inaudible) ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, yeah. I understand ...

- 34-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

March 27, 2001

MR. BALDWIN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... why you want to have it in there.
MR. BALDWIN: It's ... it's in line with our general cause. And our organization we also
do have volunteers who go down. We have between 20 and 50 people who will
go down there and work. .. .Several times a year we also have many of our
members donate individually and so we do put a tremendous amount of effort,
and we do provide a lot of our own resources as well to operate facility, and
we're working more on being financially independent and not having to ask the
County for help.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Have to asked, excuse me, Mr. Chair, have you asked
Maui Electric for any assistance in trying to get you not on grid but off grid for
your electrical needs?
MR. BALDWIN: ...We ... we had initiated a dialog with someone from Maui Electric and
that kind of fell in the cracks last year. We have an entire new board now, which
our membership is very happy about. We're very ... very effective and we're
picking up all of those types of items.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: 1... 1 would suggest also that you talk to Don Ainsworth
at MCC.
MR. BALDWIN: Don Ainsworth.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
Don Ainsworth.
He's doing a lot of stuff with
alternative energy, wind power, solar power And I don't know if you caught an
article not too long ago about the Big Island where there was one organization,
between solar panels and wind, they were providing enough electricity for a
thousand homes. So there's, you know, there's opportunities for us I think to
look at-off grid kinds of electrical power that might fit your needs perfectly
especially in that location which is considered kinda remote and, I guess,
electrical wise.
MR. BALDWIN: Yeah. It's a ... there ... there are some trouble with bringing power into
there because the National Guard wants to use that area, and the airplanes and
phone lines are a bad combination I've been told. So we're ... we're very eager to
work with the solar-powered car people too because we have a lot of expertise
in ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.

- 35-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

March 27, 2001

MR. BALDWIN: ... automotive stuff and making things light and strong and thinking
outside of traditional lines to ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Good.
MR. BALDWIN: ... to accomplish this. We're ... we're looking forward to that.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: One last thing. Would you send us a copy of the letter
that you're doing as a response since that author sent all of the Council members
a letter before it appeared in the paper by a couple days? We'd appreciate it
very much. Thank you.
MR. BALDWIN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Tavares. Any other questions for Mr. Baldwin.
Seeing none, thank you very much. Next person this evening is Sing Vista.
Pause while Ms. Vista approaches the podium.
MS. VISTA: My name is Sing Vista and tonight I was asked as a small business owner
to testify in support of MEO's Microloan Program.
Last August, an opportunity too good to pass up prompted our son, LJ, to ask
family members to support him in a venture he could only dream about and that
was operating his own automotive repair shop. LJ was lauded as only one of two
MCC students to be given recognition awards since the inception of the program
decades ago. LJ wanted to take a shot at this opportunity and would regret it if
he didn't at least try. We supported him and formed a limited liability company.
The members, all family, invested what capital we could, but we were rich in
support by way of manual labor and computer expertise in setting up the shop.
We called around for small business loans, and Rose Duey of Alu Like steered
me to MEO. Unlike other Microloan Programs, MEO's was the easiest and least
painful process to apply for. Danny Agsalog was very helpful in walking thorough
the application process with us.
The small loan came in time to help us when we opened the shop on October 1st •
In case you want to come by, The Auto Shop Maui is located at the former
Hillside Shell Auto Repair Shop on Lower Main. We are grass-roots, honest and
provide a complete line of major repairs. Our technicians are ASE certified. With
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the help of this microloan, beside creating a job for LJ, we now employ four
people, which do not include the owner members.
Besides providing jobs for these people in the community, LJ thought of the
future. We have a 12 year old son with autism. He loves cars. LJ wanted a
business that would give his little brother a job when he gets out of school and
becomes somewhat independent and not rely on the State or County. His little
brother often asks ... says, I'm going to work for The Auto Shop Maui when I get
big. So, hopefully, by that time, MEO programs will still be around.
Microloans, such as MEO's, will help small businesses get the head start needed
to realize their dreams like LJ's. Tonight I've heard how MEO is providing
services from preschool, college to small businesses and to senior citizens.
That's throughout the life span of Maui citizens. And how many agencies do you
know that provide these services? I urge the County Council to please continue
supporting MEO so people like us will be able to leave a legacy for our loved
ones, create more jobs and return back to the community. And for us, we donate
to schools in way of our services. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for Ms. Vista. Seeing none, thank you
very much. Next person is Mr. Steve Sutrov and following Steve will be
Patricia Sentore.
Pause while Mr. Sutrov approaches the podium.
MR. SUTROV: Thank you very much for coming up to Kula for your first, uh, budget
meeting here. My name is Steve Sutrov. I'm gonna speak just briefly for, uh, uh,
Kula Community Association on ... on ... on parks. ... (pause)... You know, in the
community plan it states, uh, the Upcountry Community Plan, it states, uh, uh, it
says, develop a system of parks serving dispersed residential areas, including a
regional park of at least 50 acres in the Upcountry region.
Uh, yes, l'd ... l'd like to read-a couple of years ago, I put emphasis on this,
we ... when the community plan was being drawn up, uh, uh, our association took
a proposal to dedicate, uh, um, there was a parcel below Kula Kai on Kula
Highway, it's about 50 - 60 acres and we thought it'd make an excellent, uh, uh,
for a passive type park with a ... a ... a ... wouldn't be big enough ... wouldn't...wouldn't
be big able to handle ball courts and all that, but it would ... it was definitely
suitable for a ... a nice size park. But it...it wasn't put in ... it wasn't put into the
community plan, and 1. .. 1 don't think it was real good option for .. .for a .. .for a, uh,
uh, an expenditure at that time. But I do think there needs to be looked at is,
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instead of just a regional park for Upcountry, I think we need to look at dispersed
park-smaller park situations that emphasize certain activities.
Land is so expensive and the, uh, you're not going to find any level enough
ground without a lot of ex ... Iot of money in Kula or other areas to utilize for a
large park area. So, I suggest we ... we take the park areas we have that have
land undeveloped, like this area right here, it's a park. We ... we have a ball court,
we have two tennis courts, we have community center, we have a sector in the
back here which is used for dance and weight...weight training, I think. And then
we still have, uh, I think another three or four acres here. And it...it.. .we take
these areas we already have and ... and continue on existing uses, uh, park
activity or, uh, passive park situations with picnic tables, barbeques,
horseshoes-that kind of situation-and look for other smaller parcels that we
could purchase to, urn, uh, do passive park-like Rice Park for the visitors and
for the residents all ... or other areas for the seniors or for the youth. So, I think,
this option we got to look at rather than looking at, uh, uh, large-scale regional
park for Upcountry. 1...1 would definitely support, urn, a smaller type park
situation where residential areas could utilize different areas more easily than just
one large park as being planned in the community plan. Um .. .'cause right now
we have ... we have the Kula Ball Field, we have this park, we have Rice Park and
we have Keokea and that's basically it. Urn, and, uh, Kula, I think, is, uh, uh, due
soon, I'd just like to plant a seed here. We're due soon for some thought on ... on
park and to connect with these trailways and bikeways and ... and all that-it goes
right along with that.. .that long-range concept. Um ... okay. And that...that...that is
for Kula Community Association.
Personal, uh, my own perspective here. Uh, two years ago 1...1 gave a petition
here, uh, to the budget on ... to the Council on the budget of almost 200
signatures, uh, recommending that we add another additional two tennis courts
to this park here. Urn, it.. .it seemed, uh, you look at environments when you
think about tennis or any activity, and I say utilize the ground situation. Uh, we've
rained out up here twice in the last three years, uh, uh, as far as anybody
wanting to play tennis. In Makawao, the courts there don't get used very oftenit's very windy, very wet. It's, uh, you ask anybody in the Parks Department
they'll tell you that their office is seldom used, used by skateboards more than
tennis players.
These
courts
up
here,
right
now,
are
used ...they're ... they're
secure ... they're ... they're, uh, uh, Seabury Hall girls practice here three days a
week. There's two senior teams, uh, of USTA league teams, that practice there
two nights a week. The public is constantly using those courts. They're, uh, but
they're ... they're being kept up beautifully because they're respected and
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they're ... has this most beautiful place to play on this island. People come from
Huelo, Haiku regularly to play on these courts up here. People come up from
Kihei 'cause it's too crowded, too dusty, too hot down there. These courts are
just beautiful up here all the time. I. .. you're dealing with cloud cover when it's hot
and you're dealing with no wind and you're dealing with no water-no rain. It's
the most perfect place for tennis.
Um ... if we had two more courts, we could do league matches up here, which we
can't do now with just the two courts-you need at least four courts for the USTA
league matches.
You ... we could do youth lessons, uh, which wouldn't
monopolize, uh, uh, we'd have youth lessons on two courts and still have ... or
three courts and have one court open for the public. You can't do that now. You
just...it would monopolize the courts with lessons. And, uh, so I could foresee in
the future this being the perfect place for a Wells Park-type concept-a tennis
complex-a small one, just four courts, maybe just two of them lit, like are Ii. .. lit
right now, and two more courts, small structure, restrooms urn, and maybe a
backboard if there's grade separation, which I think there would have to be
because of the ... the way the land is laid out here.
So, that...that's about it. 1. .. 1...1 would like to know what I could do. I co ... 1guess
I'll talk with Jo Anne and ... and maybe people in the Parks as far as, uh, 'cause I
know this would be a partnership-type situation. There's a lot of people that want
to help out. I've got an architect already that'll do all the plans and drawings on
this. I've got people that'll probably come in and do a lot of the grading. Urn, I,
you know, and ... and maybe even try to get a donation of some kind to ... to inspire
the County to put up some money also. But, urn, I talked about this two years
ago, and I think it's still. .. it's still a good idea. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Surtrov. Questions, members? Seeing
none, thank you very much. Patricia.
MS. SANTORE: Yes. This has been fun! I see a couple people I voted for-how nice .
. .. (Iaughter)... Urn, I'm kinda out of my element here. I'm here for MEO. MEO
gave me a small business loan. A lot of the things that people have talked about
tonight are a lot more important than what I have to talk about. I'm a small
business owner. I own a home on Kokomo Road. And, urn, I didn't have money
to do what I wanted to do. MEO gave me the money to do that. This is what I
do. ... (showing her product to the Council members and staff)... I make cards for
children with Hawaiian names on them and MEO gave me the money to do that.
... Danny Agsalog called me up at two o'clock today. He said, Patricia, you know,
the County Council, Kula, you go, you tell 'em. ... (chuckle)... Okay, here I am.
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And, um, I heard a lot of people talk about a lot of things that are probably more
important than what I'm talking about, but we do need MEO's programs. And I
worked for Hale Makua for three months and they do a lot of things for Hale
Makua and they do a lot of things-I don't know-they have youth programs, the
have all sorts of things. Um, yeah, MEO, MEO-for small business loans, for the
kids, for whateva ... whatever they want. Give 'em the money. . .. (Iaughter) ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Patricia. Any questions for Patricia. If not, thank you
very much. And we'll be passing the ...the ... the cards around for the members to
look at your work. Amy Hanlon. Amy, thank you for waiting.

Pause while Ms. Hanlon approaches the podium.
MS. HANLON: Hi. My name is Amy Hanlon, and I am a director for the Maui
Symphony Orchestra and Festival. Dr. Wells was going to be here tonight and
then he called the last minute, he had something come up, so I threw this
together and you have a copy of it. Do I have three minutes or longer? Last time
I testified, my husband was the chairman and he cut me off ... (chuckle) ... and,
uh, I was kind of embarrassed. ... (Iaughter)... But, anyway, he got of chuckle out
of telling his wife to shut up. ... (Iaughter) ...
Uh, I've been on the Board of Directors for the Maui Symphony since 1979, when
they started and that's 22 years ago, and I served in various capacitiespresident, vice-president, treasurer, chairing the Season Ticket Sales Committee
which ... and probably for about five years, and doing the sym ... symphony, the
Mayor's Ball, which we did for Mayor Tavares. I think we started with him, then
Linda Lingle and then Mayor Apana in 1999. And, um, this event has always
been the biggest fund raiser for the Symphony, and I can say that Mayor Apana is
behind this this year. We got several things on the drawing board to do with him
that he's backing us, so. So, um, I believe we have the support of our season
ticket holders each year because we have a high-quality symphony. It hasn't
been so all the time but, like myself, a lot of board members have stuck it out
sort-of-speak through thick and thin, the good and the bad days of the symphony.
I can assure you that it was worth all the time, effort, agony and a lot of our own
money to bring the symphony to this height and it is a very good symphony.
My coming before you tonight is to request or plead that you put the Maui
Symphony on your line item for $150,000. For this we have a abious ... ambitious
agenda to really do a lot on music on Maui in the coming year-not only the
classics, but family concerts, park concerts, music camps in the school. And we
have talent, the talent and the educators to do this. This is Dr. Hanlon's dream
and greatest desire that we get music to the children and youth of Maui. It's a
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known fact that music is magic when children are exposed to good music at an
early age, and I think your teachers know that.
The Maui Symphony has all its soldiers in place. We have a supportive board or
directors, and they give a lot of money of their own, they really support us. And
we have a good honorary board to, uh, advises us. We have a superior product.
We have a professional group of musicians, both local and off-island members.
We have a venue that is second to none at the Castle Theater where we do our
concerts. And we have a number one conductor-he is exceptional with
children, uh, youth, uh, educating and he just infused us with energy. And then
we had just recently gotten a top-notch executive director who has offered to
work with us, to bind us together-so many areas that we need to bring together
for this coming year.
We don't...we get about...1 think there's about $25 - $30,000 from the State
Foundation. They cut us about 60 percent and we didn't get anything from the
County this last year, and ... and we're having a good, uh, cash flow problem and
at least for the next couple ... couple months to get us through.
Other than that, it's our desire to have everyone on Maui be proud of us and that
you'll have the opportunity to hear good music of every type. . .. Let me say that
your support will help us to build a better work force for Maui through our youth
concerts and the in-school programs planned for next year. You will also help
our children achieve their highest potential. I have, you will enrich the quality of
life for the citizens of Maui through your support of the performance of highquality classical music. And then, your support may help extend your life and
those of our other audience members.
Okay. I, uh, respectfully ask that you give this serious consideration and I thank
you for the opportunity. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for Amy this evening? Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes. Thank you. Amy, can you provide us with like
your total operating budget of what you're proposing to do and where your other
sources of funding come from ...
MS. HANLON: Okay. That I can. We'lL ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ..'cause I have no idea what your total budget would
be to operate this ... the Maui Symphony?
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MS. HANLON: Uh, close to $300,000. But I'll get it for you, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. Thank you.
MS. HANLON: You'll have someone talking probably at every night that you're doing
the budget, so, meeting, so we'll have that for you.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay.
MS. HANLON: Anything else you would want from us?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah. That's bas ... mainly what it is, where your
sources of funding has come from, what it takes to operate, you know, your
organization?
MS. HANLON: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
evening? Seeing none ...

Any other questions for Ms. Hanlon this

MS. HANLON: Other than that, I want to invite you to April 28 th concert, Beethoven's
Ninth-that's with the Symphony Chorus too, so that's ... (inaudible) ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Where is that going to be held, Amy?
MS. HANLON: Castle Theatre at the Cultural Center.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Next is Willie Wa ...
MR. WACHTER: Wachter.
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... Wachter. Thank you.
MR. WACHTER: Thank you all for being here. I know it's, uh, difficult to put up with us
sometimes. My name is Willie Wachter and I'm a member of Valley Isle Timing
Association and, uh, I'm the, uh, on the Promotion Committee.
The first thing I'd like to do is address the ... the comment that was made by Ms.
Tavares regarding the scholarship that we provide to MCC. I doubt seriously that
there is a conflict between the moneys that we receive from the County and the
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moneys that we are providing for the scholarship in that the moneys received
from the County were specifically designed and ... and prescribed to be used for a
capital improvement at the County park for the specific function of re-paving a
portion of the tract which hadn't been touched since the late 1940's. So, we're in
dire need of it, and there ... also, as she pointed out, it's available to any-the
ambulances, board of police or any State or County agency that might need that
facility for high-speed driver training. And, of course, as Jeff mentioned earlier,
the solar-powered car was also tested there. So there's, you know, and this is a
County park. And those funds were used to improve one of the facilities at this
park and there are many others as well.
Tonight, I would just like to say that, number one, we endorse completely the
concept of moving the County Fair to this location, and we will do anything that
we possibly can as a group and with the other user groups, to facilitate this
process and we ask that we be a part of this process. And that leads me to a
question from you. Um, my understanding is that this $250,000 is for the initial
design. Is that correct?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm not too clear on that, Mr. Wachter. Budget Director, you have
a ... do you have a response for Mr. Wachter?
MS. YOSHIMURA: The $250,000 that's being requested in the budget is to do a master
plan and for design of the air strip area that-sports park and for the fair grounds.
MR. WACHTER: We're talking about 215 acres, give and take?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Two hundred fifteen acres.
MR. WACHTER: Okay. And because it says fair grounds in the budget proposal
on ... l'm led to believe that includes the County Fair as being part of this venue?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Correct.
MR. WACHTER: Okay.
MS. YOSHIMURA: That's the proposal for the fair grounds ...
MR. WACHTER: Okay.
MS. YOSHIMURA: ... to be moved to that area.
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MR. WACHTER: Well, that leads me to another point that Ms. Tavares made and that's
with ... with regard to the possibility of doing solar power and to stop ... rather to
bridge the gap between where we are now and ... and where we ... we will
ultimately be, and that we've already explored the possibility of... of additional
diesel generation to bridge the gap until we can get power from the County
because it seems to me that that is going to happen. We can have a beautiful
215 acre park and it's a wonderful place to put the fair. So, I would say sooner
than later, and it seems to me that the only real problem is the ... the State
highway access and egress and so, once again, I've heard rumors there's
possibility that the people that are doing Kahoolawe, um, uh, bomb clearing
exp ... uh, project have expressed an interest in temporarily providing some turnout lanes. We would endorse because that would give us the, all of the users as
well as, 1. .. 1 don't see any reason why you couldn't actually move ahead and
have the County Fair there sooner than the State gets around to turning that
highway into a two lane thing which is probably the year 2008. So, if there's any
way in the world that you can see your way clear to ... to taking advantage of this
offer, if in fact it's true, then let's do it and go then ahead. Let's move forward.
I don't think there's anything else I wanted to say other than to just encourage
you to ... to support that...that...that project and to, uh, um, keep in mind that all of
the users that are there now are operating as a group although we have different
venues, and that we will do anything we can to cooperate with you in the design
and process so that...that it turns out to be the best facility that it could possibly
be. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Wachter. Any questions for Willie this evening?
Seeing none, thank you very much. And the last person that we have at this time
signed up for testimony is Emily Haines.
And, again, if there's anyone else that would like to testify this evening, please
make yourself known. Okay, Emily. Thank you.
Pause while Ms. Haines approaches the podium.

MS. HAINES: My name is Emily Haines. I'm a teacher from King Kekaulike High
School, and I'm here on behalf of Maui Economic Development Board. I'm
basically involved with them three different ways. First is, today, myself and
about 50 other students from around the island attended a Tech Career 2001,
which is held at the Maui Research and Technology Park, funded by the County,
and it basically gave the students the ability to go around, talk to people at the
park to see what, um, technology careers are being offered on Maui, give them a
opportunity to see that they can come back to Maui and make a future in
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technology. It was very valuable for many of the students who were ... who
attended. ... They got a full day packed full of meetings ... making connections
starting ... (inaudible) ... possibilities. Tomorrow they go up to the top of the
mountain, visit Boeing, once in a lifetime opportunity. Many people are saying,
oh, you're so lucky you get to go up and look at all the telescopes. ... So they're
very excited about-that's the first way that I'm involved.
Second way is that I'm a site facilitator for the Future Scientists and Engineers of
America Club that's been started at King Kakalik ... King Kekaulike High School
and other schools within the County. What it is basically is an after school club
that has been funded by MEDB's Women in Technology Project. Their goal is to
encourage women to participate in technology career fields. However, it's not
limited to women; it represents a very diverse makeup of our school-at risk
students, they wanted about 50 percent male, 50 percent female. So I'm
involved with that. We're work .. .we work with Roy Coulter from the astronomy
company in Kula and he comes in and we basically hands-on projects with the
students.
Third thing that MEDB has done for us as public schools is they sent a teacher
and three ... three female students to the engineering expo on Oahu about two
weeks ago-gave them opportunity to meet with other students from around the
State, um, and Women in Technology Project, again, funded that.
Basically, what I'm here for is to let you know that they ... they are going doing
good things in the schools, they are reaching students, they're encouraging them
to be project-based, hands-on learning-basically encouraging them to be
problem solvers. I know they're asking for a small amount for next year from the
County. Basically what they would like to do is extend Future Scientists and
Engineers of America to an elementary school rather than just at high-school
level. There are projects for all levels and the one thing that they were told
today, over and over again, is that they're not looking for necessarily-Tech
Careers are not looking for computer science degrees, engineering degrees
only-they are looking for maybe someone with biology degree but someone
who can stand on their own two feet and solve a problem from start to finish.
And that's something that FSEA is really giving an opportunity to do-for them to
see that engineering and science, math aren't as boring as most students think of
it as, ugh, that's definitely something I don't want to do. But they're out there
_____ to do fun projects. So that's one of the things they're asking for. If
we can start them at a young age, I think they come to us at high school with a
much greater understanding of science, engineering and math.
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And the last thing they're asking is that Tech Careers 2002 be funded atcontinue next year and it is a very valuable program, I think, for many students
who don't usually get to see what's out there.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any questions for Emily? Seeing none, thank you very much,
Emily. Again, the Chair is going to ask one more time if there's anyone else that
would like to share your te ... testimony with us this evening? If not, the Chair is
going to adjourn this meeting and ... (pause) ...
MR. DEPONTE: My name is Erwin DePonte and I live in Kula. My, uh, concern is
about the youth in MauL We have no recreation for them at night, evenings or
whatever and we should, I think, consider do ... doing something about it. And I
have some ideas. I wantto meet with some of you Council people and see if you
guys can support or whatever-not really financially but, uh, in making it more
easy for them to be in a place to have recreation, some kind of, you know, music,
dancing, whatever and keep them off the streets so that our Police Department
wouldn't be overburdened. And, uh, another thing-and maybe I'm out of line-a
lot of talk here about parks about this about that. I think that, uh, highways more
important to everybody, it helps everybody. Parks are only helping a certain part.
Uh, tennis courts, swimming pools are only helping a certain few people, part of
our space. And if we spend more money on stuff like that and less money on our
highways, it will, you know, we ... we way behind in our highways-so far behind
it's not even funny. So, you ... you know, consider something like that. Thank
you.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Deponte. Uh, hold on please, Mr. Deponte.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Irwin.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
I'm not going to let you escape that easy .
... (chuckle)... Have you talked with the Parks Department or the Department of
Human Concerns regarding youth programs for this area?
MR. DEPONTE: No, no, no.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay.
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MR. DEPONTE: Since I just came, uh, I came here tonight and I just talked to my son
at home and he's, you know, young, and he's here on Maui, and he came back
from the mainland where he had some problems and he came back and he sees
things that they do on the mainland. They have recreation for the young people
and he wants to kinda, you know, put it out there and ... (inaudible) ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah.
MR. DEPONTE: ... the Council respond to that.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I think your first place is with the Parks Department.
MR. DEPONTE: 1...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: The second place would be Human Concerns. We, as
a Council, don't run any of those programs .... (Iaughter) ...
MR. DEPONTE: Well, I just wanted to say something like that...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah. Okay.
MR. DEPONTE: ... and it should be ... (inaudible) ... the Council.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I would say start with Parks ...
MR. DEPONTE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... the East Maui office because I think they do run
some programs up at the Kula Gym, so might...maybe you don't know about it.
MR. DEPONTE: Yeah, but this is ... this is more, I think, on a Council level what I'm
talking about.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: How do you ... I'm sorry ...
MR. DEPONTE: I'll get...I'1i get on one-on-one with Dane later...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay.
MR. DEPONTE: ... and give him my ... my in ... input...
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay.
MR. DEPONTE: ... so that we can go on.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Right.
MR. DEPONTE: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Deponte. Okay. Any ... any other further testimony?
Seeing none, on behalf of the Committee on Budget and Finance, I thank you all
for attending this evening, and we look forward to your continued participation.
This meeting is adjourned ... .(gave/) . ..

ADJOURN: 8:00 p.m.
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